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Host: After months of hostility, threats of nuclear strikes, it might come as a surprise that the 
U.S. has now said it’s in direct contact with North Korea and is seeking to start a dialogue.  
And that’s what the U.S. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson said on Saturday after a meeting 
with the Chinese president Xi Jinping.  Later Mr. Tillerson’s own state department said North 
Korea, though, had showed no interest in such discussions. Also today, the first of China’s 
long awaited sanctions against North Korea come into force:  exports of refined petroleum 
products are now restricted.  Let’s speak to Robert Lawrence Kuhn, he’s a long-time advisor 
to the Chinese government and the author of many books including How China’s Leaders 
Think.  Robert, thanks for being with us.  We’ll talk about the sanctions in a moment, but what 
do you make of the news that the U.S. is in direct contact with North Korea? 
 
RLK: Certainly that’s what China has been advocating for a long time, casting blame on the 
U.S. for the problems on the Korean Peninsula by refusing direct talks, but the argument is 
complex.  I think the U.S. is doing a little “good cop, bad cop” routine with Trump and 
Tillerson.  There is still confusion and uncertainty about how to move forward.  Different 
members of the administration are giving different views. Secretary of Defense Mattis talked 
about a military option that wouldn’t harm or affect Seoul, which baffled everyone.  So I think 
we have a lot of communications coming out and a lot of uncertainty.  I follow it particularly 
from China’s point of view and it’s a fascinating history between China and North Korea - the 
options for China are getting narrower and narrower.  We’re keeping a close watch. 
 
HOST:  From that Chinese point of view then, the latest sanctions – how effective can they 
be?  It has taken a long time for China to take that kind of action. 
 
RLK:  I think it’s important to understand the backdrop of Chinese-North Korean relations.  
And you would think, with everything that’s happening there, why is China continuing to back 
North Korea?  In the past, China paid great honor to the leader of North Korea, Kim Jong-Il, 
the father of Kim Jong-Un, and certainly his grandfather, Kim Il-Sung. With China’s increasing 
openness and sophistication, it seemed bizarre.  But if you look at it from China’s point of 
view, there are a whole series of reasons, would collectively make a kind of sense: collapse 
of the North Korean regime would cause a flood of refugees into Northern China which is 
already depressed, estimated to be as many as 5 million, China wants a buffer zone between 
its own border and South Korea so a U.S. ally wouldn’t be on its border with U.S. troops 
potentially going north of the 38th parallel. Furthermore, North Korea is a long-term ally of 
China, a socialist country with at least superficially a similar political system (it really is not).  



 
 
 
And the legacy of the Korean War would be tarnished by collapse, loss of face. Moreover, 
North Korea is a strategic bargaining chip with the U.S., and a strategic distraction for the 
U.S. – you have all of these issues which lead China to want the status quo to be kept. But 
the problem is, because of the North Korean leadership, the status quo is not being kept. 
 
HOST: From China’s point of view, how difficult are relations with North Korea.  They want 
the status quo but we keep hearing that Pyongyang is saying, “We’re not going to respond to 
any pressure.”  You’ve written about how Jiang Zemin in the early 2000s said the leader of 
North Korea doesn’t take my calls. Has that relationship changed? 
 
RLK:  It’s gotten worse. We saw the most remarkable affront a few weeks ago - with 
Pyongyang’s pension for disrupting China’s important events - when it exploded its massive 
hydrogen bomb just hours before President Xi Jinping gave the opening address at the 
BRICS Summit, which was a major grand platform to talk about global governance, a prime 
Xi message. Instantly the North Korean bomb consumed all of the oxygen in the international 
media - no one in Beijing calls that a coincidence.  And so North Korea is telling China that if 
China continues along the line of sanctions and being the so-called “lapdog” of the U.S., or 
whatever other metaphors they use, that they’re going to make it very painful for China.  Even 
more significant, in addition to the oil sanctions (which are a bit complicated and not as clean 
as it might seem on the surface), China’s Ministry of Commerce has just ordered North 
Korean companies, and North Korean individuals working in China, and joint ventures 
between North Korean and Chinese companies, to shut down within 120 days.   
 
HOST 2:  What about the conventional wisdom that China would find the idea of a unified 
Korea intolerable because it doesn’t want a U.S. ally directly on its border. I see that may 
have been a concern for People’s Republic 50, 60 years ago, but in today’s world, do they 
really care that much?  Would it essentially be just a cosmetic issue?   
 
RLK:  That is a very perceptive question and the answer is, surprisingly, that it still matters, 
and the reason it matters is not because of the logic of warfare because that is certainly 
irrelevant today. Today, the true wealth of nations is measured in the output of the knowledge 
you create, not the rocks that you own.  But in China, there is this – we use the term in 
anthropology - this “myth” of the Korean War and ‘your side, my side’ = nationalism is very 
important in China. China’s leadership is promoting “the great rejuvenation of the Chinese 
people,” so there is this nationalistic tendency that if North Korea would in essence fall and 
China would “lose” the socialist regime in North Korea it could be a large loss of face.  Now, 
this is changing in China.  This used to be the views of a very large percentage but it is 
changing.  There are now voices, intellectuals, some friends of mine, professors at major 
universities, coming out publically and saying it’s time for China to rethink its Korean policies - 
and their arguments are not being censored.  Now that’s a big sign in China and that’s a very 
healthy sign. Clearly it’s in China’s best interest to have an economy and a political structure 
there that is stable, that has economic growth. Stability and growth is only good for China.   
 
HOST:  A sign, Robert, perhaps of a change in thinking. Robert Lawrence Kuhn, long time 
advisor to the Chinese government and author of a book called How Chinese Leaders Think.  


